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Male announcer: Homeland security is the country's number one priority. Are we 
going about it the right way? Coming up next on a Great Decisions special 2004. 
 
Great Decisions is produced by the Foreign Policy Association. Funding for Great 
Decisions is provided by the Citigroup private bank, one of the largest private 
banking businesses in the world. The Citigroup private bank provides 
personalized wealth-management services for clients globally. Captioning and 
audio description provided by the U.S. Department of Education. 
 
Male announcer: And now, in our New York studio, here is Peter Krogh. 
 
Krogh: According to our Declaration of Independence, Americans, indeed all 
people, have the inalienable right to life, liberty, and the pursuit of 
happiness. Life is first on the list. Without it, there are no additional 
blessings. It is, therefore, the first responsibility of our government to 
secure our lives, and to secure them, first of all, at home. In an age of 
terrorism, homeland security rises even more urgently to the fore. In a country 
as large and porous as America, with the world's longest undefended borders and 
multiple ports and means of entry and exit, this task is indeed staggering. A 
new government department has been created to secure the homeland, and vast sums 
of money are being spent on its mission. That mission includes preparedness for 
catastrophic attacks by terrorists deploying a panoply of weapons of mass 
destruction. It is mission: impossible? Do we simply have to live with more 
risk? Or are there ways and means compatible with the American way of life to 
make us safe, or at least safer at home?  
 
Joining me to discuss homeland security are John Lehman, from Washington, former 
Secretary of the Navy and Republican member of the 9/11 Commission and Richard 
Ben-Veniste, former Special Prosecutor and Democratic member of the 9/11 
Commission. Gentlemen, welcome to this special edition of Great Decisions 2004. 
I'd like to thank you both first for your national service, indeed international 
service, as members of the 9/11 Commission and also congratulate you on the 
publication of a runaway best-seller. That Commission Report is flying off the 
shelves, and I wonder if that came as a surprise to either one or both of you. 
Richard? 
 
>> Well, I think it was a surprise to both of us as to how quickly the American 
public has embraced this report. We are delighted with the reception that we 
have received, both from the public and from the Congress, which, as you know, 
Peter, has convened in session to take testimony. We've testified 20 times, I 
think at last count, before various committees and subcommittees of the 
Congress, which took time out from their normal summer vacation to come in and 
discuss this very, very critical question. 
 
>> Krogh: Have they read the report, Richard? Do we know? 
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>> We haven't given them a quiz. 
 
 
>> Krogh: John, you're down there in Washington. 
 
>> They seem pretty up on it. 
 
>> Krogh: John, I think you're used to best-sellers. You've had one yourself. 
But what do you think explains this? Is it because--because most commission 
reports read like yawners. But this reads like a thriller, an absolute thriller. 
Is that because perhaps we were so egregiously unprepared for what hit us in 
9/11? 
 
>> Well, of course there's no real precedent for the kind of attack that we 
suffered in 9/11. But we at the beginning of our efforts sat down and talked 
through the strategy for bringing the American people into this investigation, 
and that was controversial at the time. We were criticized for having public 
hearings, for being fairly available, to say the least, to the media. And that 
was a calculated effort to make sure that the American people learned what we 
were doing and followed along with us. And we decided that in putting out a 
report we were not going to have a telephone book, but we were going to have a 
very readable, a very full and clear explanation. 
 
>> Krogh: Certainly, as I am a professor, and I would give the composition a 
straight-A, John. 
 
>> We'll take it. 
 
>> Krogh: Richard, in the report, you indicate that you learned of fault lines 
in our government in advance of 9/11. What were the most alarming of those fault 
lines? 
 
>> I think the most alarming for me, personally, was the amount of information 
that we had actually collected which, had it been used efficiently and 
effectively, might have either delayed or interrupted the plot. We had 
information in one agency that was not communicated to another. There was a 
stove-piping within the intelligence community. Each agency felt that it owned 
the information, was reluctant to share it. And as a result of that, we did not 
do our best. We had opportunities. These were not supermen who attacked us. 
These were people who made mistakes. They were here under their own names. They 
traveled under their own names, and they were vulnerable at various times, and 
we had information which, had we utilized it efficiently and effectively, might 
well have prevented this horrible catastrophe. 
 
>> Krogh: John, how about you? What did you find most disturbing and alarming in 
the fault lines you discovered? 
 
>> Well, Peter, as you know, we're all pretty jaded former public officials, so 
none of us really expected to be shocked, but in fact we were shocked by the 
dysfunctions we found in the system. A person with top-secret clearance in 
Langley and a person with a top-secret clearance in the FBI headquarters could 
not talk to each other about that kind of information, nor could they 
technically transmit to each other, because there were totally separate IT 
protocols, totally separate, what they call ORCON, originator controls. And so 
the twain never met. And that ran through so many of the issues. It was we, on 
the Commission, who actually discovered the tremendous web of relationships 
between Iran and Al Qaeda. That, with raw material, was in the intelligence  



 

 

 
community, but it took our commission to weave it together and bring it up to a 
level of visibility so that leaders could see it. One of the most senior cabinet 
officers, when I asked him, "How long have you known about this?" He said, "You 
told me about it." 
 
>> Krogh: John, is this fault line that is the non-sharing of information across 
government departments and agencies, the requirement to get an integrated 
intelligence picture? Is this en route to being addressed? 
 
>> Yes, I think that, first of all, it's important to understand that none of us 
on the commission believe that moving around organization boxes is going to 
solve any problems. And the first, and most important, elements of our 
recommendations are really policy recommendations. We've made very clear 
recommendations on what needs to be done to dismantle that kind of system by 
creating a National Intelligence Director not to create another layer of 
bureaucracy, which that person will not do, but to have the powers to break up 
the bureaucratic obstacles and to make common sense and create an environment in 
which good people can be creative, can produce intelligence based on hierarchy 
of requirements. 
 
>> Krogh: Richard, this proposal for a National Intelligence Director is running 
into some resistance. There's some serious objection to it because people say, 
"Well, what we want is, we want an intelligence community that competes with 
itself in collection and analysis. You want diverse sources of intelligence. And 
then you want to basically cultivate a culture of sharing that information." Is 
it really essential to have an intelligence czar, in your view, to get the job 
done? 
 
>> We hate the word czar, but what we need to have is a quarterback, somebody 
who is in charge. We asked repeatedly, who is in charge? And no one could answer 
the question, and that's part of the dysfunction that John's alluded to. Our 
recommendations flow directly from what we found in an intensive 20-month 
investigation of what went wrong. Now, these recommendations, if they are 
followed and adopted, will provide an individual with essentially what the 
Director of CIA back in 1947, when the CIA was originally conceived, was 
supposed to do, and that is coordinate the 15 or so different intelligence 
agencies that comprise the intelligence community. 
 
>> Krogh: Meanwhile, gentlemen, the bones of that structure include a new 
Department of Homeland Security. Richard, how would you assess or evaluate its 
track record to date? How's the department doing? 
 
>> Well, you know, this is perhaps the most expansive reorganization that we 
have seen in our adult lives. And it's a little soon to bring back a report 
card. There are a lot of problems. They're making some progress. They have 
gotten together a number of agencies which all have different cultures. And 
they're obliged to work together. So we've taken the step. We think that the 
department was a good idea. Clearly improvements can be made. And we're hopeful 
they will be. 
 
>> Krogh: John, do you think the department has its priorities right? Take 
transportation security, for example. 90% of its budget is being spent on 
aviation security. And this sounds a little bit like fighting the last war. Is 
that really the form the next terrorist attack--maybe it's more in your  
 



 

 

department, out there on the high seas and coming in through ports and along our 
coast. So do you think that homeland security has got its priorities right? 
 
>> Well, I think they are getting them roughly right, but they don't--they have 
not been able to survive those priorities through the congressional process. And 
the Secretary of Homeland Security told us he's spending nearly 3/4 of his time 
running from one of the 88 committees that oversee part of his budget to another 
of the 88 committees. 
 
>> Krogh: Talk about stove-piping. 
 
>> Yeah, exactly, and that's why the debate that took place today, or began 
today, on congressional reform is every bit as important and if not even more 
important than what has been achieved. And it is tremendous in the passage of 
the bill yesterday in the Senate. If Congress doesn't sort out its own mess, 
then the reforms in the executive branch are not going to work, because it gets 
undone when good policy, good decisions, good allocations of resources get sent 
up to Congress, and then it gets picked apart and lobbied to death by the 
hardware lobbyists and then pork-barreled to death as we've seen with the 
allocation of homeland security funding being spread out to Montana with $56 per 
person and $5 in New York City. 
 
>> Krogh: This has become a vast revenue-sharing program? 
 
>> Yes, it has. And unfortunately, that's because of the chaos in the oversight 
of homeland security. It has become a grotesque honey pot that everybody wants 
to share in bringing home some pork barrel to their districts, and that's got to 
change. 
 
>> I couldn't agree with John more. In fact, we had Secretary Ridge before us in 
one of our many public hearings where we shone some light on this issue, and he 
was quite willing to accept the notion that this should be risk-based. He has 
limited ability right now, and we're trying to help him. We have a specific 
recommendation with respect to taking away this revenue-sharing concept. And 
this is a huge pot of money which has to be allocated toward risk. Now, with 
respect to your earlier question about fighting the last war and the priorities, 
I think you're right. On the one hand, we need to get our aviation security 
correct. On the other hand, things like shipping require much more attention. 
Fewer than 5% of all of the ships coming into this country are examined for 
their cargo, and that's not an acceptable situation given the kind of risk that 
we see potentially in terms of our many seaports. 
 
>> Krogh: In terms of priorities and budgets, it's important, I think, also to 
look at the global budgets on defense. For example, we are spending today, in 
three days in the Iraq War, more than we have spent in the last three years on 
the protection and improvement of the infrastructure of this country. In 
addition, in next year's Pentagon budget, there's $7.6 billion to secure our 
bases abroad, and only $2.5 billion to improve our customs and immigration 
control procedures. Is this where we should be? Or should it be just the 
reverse? I mean, after all, it's homeland defense. John, what do you think? 
 
>> Well, I think that homeland defense as a proportion of the federal budget is 
really out of whack. There needs to be much more attention paid to the kinds of 
technologies and the kinds of initiatives that need to be done to protect our  
 
infrastructure. However, you can't just throw money at it, and there are 
obstacles that need to be dealt with on the policy level. For instance, creating 



 

 

a master watch list has been held up because of legitimate civil liberties 
concerns. But instead of being resolved, it just seems to be put on the back 
burner. So we've got to get onto resolving the policy issues and then see that 
the money goes to where it can have the highest payoff. Yes, we have to protect 
our facilities overseas and our embassies and so forth because, in a way, they 
are more vulnerable because there's far less security abroad generally and far 
more terrorists than there are here in the United States. But it's out of whack, 
and we need to adjust that for sure. 
 
>> Krogh: John, your mention of civil liberties brings us to the Patriot Act. 
There's some people in this country that feel that the Patriot Act is a greater 
threat to our way of life than terrorists are. And I sensed in the 9/11 
Commission Report that there was some hand wringing among the commissioners on 
the Patriot Act, some discomfort with it. What provisions of it, Richard, are 
you especially concerned about, and would you like to see the sun set on that 
act sometime sooner rather than later? 
 
>> We take the position that the burden is on the administration to justify 
incursions on civil liberties. There are aspects of the Patriot Act that we 
endorse, such as the sharing of information obtained through foreign 
intelligence with our domestic intelligence and law enforcement agencies. On the 
other hand, there are other controversial aspects of the Patriot Act which are 
much more controversial, and they have divided this country, and I think 
unnecessarily so. So the burden will be on the administration to justify why 
intrusiveness into our privacy, into Americans' private lives, will make us 
safer. And I don't think that case has been made. The problem, in addition, is 
that a number of activities following 9/11, the round-ups, the interrogations— 
 
>> Krogh: The incarcerations. 
 
>> The detentions and incarcerations, you're exactly right, have sort of been 
lumped into the Patriot Act by reason of the fact that it's the Department of 
Justice which is the principal agency involved in this in both the Patriot Act 
and these other actions. And so there's a general sense, and I think it is well-
founded, that we have got to do better about the balance. Clearly, as you've 
said at the opening of this program, our principal objective in government is to 
protect our citizenry. But by the same token, if we so intrude upon what makes 
us great as a country, our civil liberties and our civil rights, our way of 
life, that we no longer recognize it, then our adversaries will have won the war 
without taking another life. So we must get into balance, and that's why we have 
proposed a civil liberties oversight board in our recommendations, one which is 
contained in the current Senate bill, which has just passed 96 to 2. We're very 
proud of that. It was a bipartisan effort. Unfortunately, the bill that has come 
out of the majority in the House of Representatives does not have that 
provision. There is a bipartisan bill. And as we speak now, it will be 
determined whether the majority in the House of Representatives allows that bill 
to come to the floor for a vote. 
 
>> Krogh: John, the terrorists themselves are the weapons systems, and those 
that come-- we have some home-grown terrorists--but those that come from abroad 
have to pass through immigration control, have to get into this country. Would 
you think that our highest priority ought to be attached to tightening up  
 
immigration, making it more difficult for the actual weapons systems themselves, 
the terrorists, to enter our homeland? 
 



 

 

>> Well, the emphasis that the Commission put on the immigration issue was, 
first and foremost, we have the technology available to make it far, far harder 
for anyone to falsify and present identification that is not in fact who they 
are. Biometrics in passports, biometrics in federal standards, for instance, in 
local identification cards which was in the Senate bill that passed yesterday, 
big step forward, that still does not intrude into civil liberties. There's no 
right for a person to defraud the government as to their identity. And we found 
that a great many of the applications for visas, some 15 of them, were falsified 
by the terrorists, the 19 terrorists, and at least 7 of the passports were 
forgeries. So there are things we can do that can make identity, without going 
into the issue of a national identity card, which does raise civil liberties and 
privacy concerns. But we called for national standards for driver's licenses, 
for instances. States should be allowed to set the requirements of who can get a 
drivers license and who cannot. And it sidesteps the issue of whether illegal 
aliens should be allowed to get it. That's a state issue. But whether the person 
is an immigrant, is a resident alien legally or illegally, or a citizen, they 
should be who they say they are. And the identification they carry should not be 
forgeable and should be clearly identifiable. So those are the kinds of emphases 
that we think play to closing up the vulnerabilities that the terrorists do 
have. Because they have to travel. They have to travel to places to get training 
and to get their-- participate in planning and so forth--that are patterns that 
can be recognized as long as we have the kinds of discipline in our 
identification systems and our border controls. That is quite feasible, but it's 
not--we don't have it yet. And it is available without intruding on civil 
liberties. 
 
>> Krogh: Gentlemen, we're running out of time, but I'm bound to ask this 
question. In your report on the 9/11 Commission, you said that you found 
imagination wanting in the government prior to 9/11. None of us ever think of 
our government as being imaginative. We really don't, frankly, expect 
imagination from our government. But you apparently think it can be 
institutionalized. I mean, is that a realistic possibility? Can our government 
really be imaginative in anticipating what might be coming at us? 
 
>> Yes, yes. We can encourage thinking outside the box. We can encourage 
discussion. And that is a responsibility at the very top of government. There 
were people who thought outside the box at the CIA. While the majority of people 
were thinking that the attack would come overseas, there were analysts at CIA 
who brought to the president's attention on August 6, 2001, more than a month 
before the attack, the potential for Bin Laden striking in the United States, 
and they backed it up with their facts and figures. So we were not bereft of 
those who were thinking independently and creatively. What we were not doing was 
encouraging them. 
 
>> Krogh: John, you have a well-developed imagination. Where might it lead you 
for the next scenario, the next terrorist scenario? Is it an attack on one of 
our relatively unprotected nuclear reactor facilities? It is an attack on a 
chemical plant in the private sector? What do you think? 
 
>> Well, I think the biggest worry that all of us have is, of course, hooking up 
these very intelligent and relatively well-organized and certainly sufficiently  
 
financed terrorists groups with nuclear weapons or mass-murder weapons in the 
chemical and biological arena. I don't think you're likely to see the kind of 
complex and requiring very fine coordination like the attack of 9/11, because I 
think we are safer today against that kind of attack. But we are still 
vulnerable, and we will stay vulnerable as long as we are a free society. 



 

 

 
>> Krogh: Final question: President Bush's goal in the war on terrorism is, "The 
elimination of terrorism as a threat to our way of life." Is that a realistic 
goal, or are we going to be living with terrorism forever? Richard? 
 
>> Well, the war on terrorism is not a term that we like on the commission. 
That's like a war on hand grenades. Terrorism is a tactic. It is used in the 
present context by Islamist terrorists who are combining a political agenda with 
a perversion of one of the great religions of the world. And so we think we're 
going to have to live with this for a while around the world. Other countries 
have. But what we can't allow is the politics of fear to interfere with our ways 
of life. We have to be smarter. We have to be better prepared. And we hope that 
the adoption of the recommendations we make in addition to recommendations for 
the enhanced protection of our civil liberties and the enhanced oversight by 
Congress of these additional authorities we've provided to the executive 
department will make us a better, stronger, and safer society. 
 
>> Krogh: Thank you, Richard Ben-Veniste, John Lehman, and you, our audience, 
for this Great Decisions special edition 2004. I'm Peter Krogh. 
 
>> Announcer: To learn more about topics discussed on Great Decisions, visit our 
website at: To order a Citizen's Guide to U.S. Foreign Policy, a nonpartisan 
guide to election 2004, or a DVD set of this series or to join a Great Decisions 
discussion group, contact the Foreign Policy Association. Great Decisions is 
produced by the Foreign Policy Association. Funding for Great Decisions is 
provided by the Citigroup private bank, one of the largest private banking 
businesses in the world. The Citigroup private bank provides personalized 
wealth-management services for clients globally. Captioning and audio 
description provided by the U.S. Department of Education. Captioning and audio 
description by CaptionMax www.captionmax.com  
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